
 
To the Lord Mayor and                                                    Report No. 251/2017                                                                                           
Members of Dublin City Council                                      Report of Transportation   
                                                                                        Strategic Policy Committee                                                                           
                      

    

___________________________________________________________________                                                                  
 

Breviate of meeting of the Transportation Strategic Policy Committee 
held on 28th June 2017 

 

 
ATTENDANCE: 
 
SPC Members:   
 
Cllr Ciarán Cuffe, Chairperson;  Cllr Frank Kennedy, Cllr Teresa Keegan, Cllr Ciarán 
O’Moore, Cllr Paddy Smyth, Cllr Paul Hand, Cllr Ray McHugh, Cllr. Kieran Binchy,  
Cllr Paddy McCartan 
 
Mr Keith Gavin, Irish Parking Association; Mr Richard Guiney, Dublin City Business 
Improvement District t/a Dublin Town; Mr Martin Hoey, Public Participation Network; 
Ms Fiona Kelty, National Council for the Blind of Ireland; Mr Colm Ryder, Dublin 
Cycling Campaign, Mr Frank Mulligan, Irish Road Haulage Association 
 
Dublin City Council Staff:    
 
Mr Dick Brady, Assistant Chief Executive; Mr Vincent Norton, Executive Manager;  
Mr Brendan O’Brien, Acting Executive Manager (Traffic); Mr Kevin Meade, Senior 
Executive Officer; Mr Chris Carroll, Administrative Officer, Parking Enforcement and 
Control; Mr John Fennessy, Administrative Officer. 
 
Mr Andy Walsh, Senior Engineer, Transportation Operations;  Mr Christopher K. 
Manzira, a/Senior Engineer, Roads and Traffic Planning; Mr Derek Dixon, Project 
Engineer, Luas Cross City Liaison Office;  Mr Ksawery Hession, Executive Engineer, 
Road Maintenance;  Ms Sarah Scannell, Cycling and Walking Promotion Officer; 
Ms Edel Kelly, Senior Executive Planner, Roads and Traffic Planning; 
  
Ms Esther Hickey, Administrative Officer; Mr Stephen Hickey, Senior Staff Officer;  
Ms Mary Boyle, Staff Officer; Ms Brenda O’Reilly, Assistant Staff Officer. 
 
Mr Liam Keilthy, Parking Appeals Officer 

 
______________________________________________________________ 

 

1. Minutes of meeting held on 3rd May, 2017 
Minutes agreed.  In relation to the sustainable delivery pilot scheme, Mr B. O’Brien, 
Acting Executive Manager (Traffic), said that the pilot is working well and there will 
be a further report to the SPC.  Reports on “armadillo” cycling dividers, and on a 
contra-flow cycle lane across the railway and Royal Canal at the proposed 
Broombridge Luas terminus will be submitted to the next meeting of the SPC. 

 

2. Letter dated 16th June, 2017, from Private Secretary to the Minister for Transport, 
Tourism and Sport regarding the regulation of rickshaws. 
Letter noted.    

 



 
 

3. Parking Appeals Officer's Annual Report 2016 
Report noted.  It was agreed to write to the Minister for Transport, Tourism and 
Sport to request the introduction of a tiered system of parking fines for 
persistent parking offenders 

 
4. Advertising on new pay and display parking meters - verbal report (deferred from 

May SPC meeting)  
Report Noted.  The City Council proposes to advertise free tourist attractions 
on 4 pay and display parking meters on a trial basis. 

      
5. Coach parking in Dublin city 

Report noted.  A more detailed report will be submitted to the September 
meeting of the SPC.   

 
6. Liffey Cycle Route - verbal update 

Report noted. 
 
7. Feasibility study on Parking Protected Cycle Lanes 

Report noted.  The City Council is meeting with the NTA to discuss possible 
ways of implementing the parking protected cycle lane scheme at a reduced 
budget.     

 
8. Traffic Advisory Group Operations 

Report noted. 
  
9. Street Name plates (deferred from May SPC meeting) 

Report noted.    It was agreed to seek advice from the Institute of Designers of 
Ireland on the design of street nameplates and report back to the SPC in six 
months. 

 
10. Operation of horse drawn carriages (deferred from May SPC meeting)  

Report noted. 
 
11. Minutes of Cycling and Walking Sub-Committee meetings held on 7th December, 

2016 (deferred from May SPC meeting) and on 1st March, 2017 
Minutes noted.  The Chairperson noted that funding will be made available 
from the start of the 2017/2018 school term to provide cycle training in primary 
schools. 

 
12. Luas Cross City works  (verbal update – Mr Derek Dixon, Project Engineer, 

Dublin City Council Luas Cross City Liaison Office) 
Report noted.   

 
13. Letter dated 16th March, 2017, regarding emergency Motion agreed at the South 

Central Area Committee meeting of 15th March, 2017 (deferred from April SPC 
meeting) 

             It was agreed that the Manager would issue a response to the South  
             Central Area Committee in relation to the traffic issues raised in the  
             letter.  
 
14. Motion in the name of Councillor Dermot Lacey: "This Committee requests an overall 

examination of cycle lane routes junctions to provide dedicated traffic lights for 
cyclists and provide filter arrows for drivers preventing them from turning left or right 
with the appropriate signal."  
It was agreed to defer Cllr Lacey’s Motion to a further meeting and seek further 
clarification on it.  

    



 
 
 
15. Report and Draft Dublin City Council Control of Stationless On-Street Bicycle Hire 

Bye-Laws 2017 
 

Report noted.  It was agreed to refer the Draft Dublin City Council Control of 
Stationless On-Street Bicycle Hire Bye-Laws 2017 to the City Council to 
recommend holding of the public consultation process. 

 
 
 

Cllr Ciarán Cuffe 
            Chairperson,  
            28

th
 June, 2017      

 
 


